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Charles (right), is a participant in 
a new cognitive strategy interven-
tion study led by Erin Foster, PhD, 
OTD, OTR/L (left), that focuses on 
cognitive functioning in people with 
Parkinson’s disease.
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My first year as the Elias Michael Executive 
Director of the Program in Occupational 
Therapy has been extraordinary, to say the least. 
I spent the first six months settling into my role, 
engaging with faculty and staff, meeting our 
students, reconnecting with colleagues across 
the School of Medicine and meeting new ones. 
That time reinforced my decision to return 
to Washington University and the exceptional 
people who make up this incredible community. 
When the COVID-19 virus spread across our 
region in March, I knew this community 
would come together like it never has before to 
continue our mission to advance human health 
through research, education, patient care and 
community outreach through the pandemic.

This annual report captures those efforts as we have adapted, expanded and 
transformed how we conduct research, teach, deliver services and interact with 
our community. You will learn how our research efforts continue to develop 
rehabilitation interventions to address functional cognition for chronic diseases. You 
will see the commitment our faculty has made to delivering our renewed curriculum 
virtually to our students spread across the country this summer. You will see how our 
clinicians made that same commitment to deliver much-needed services to patients 
through telehealth visits. You will learn how non-traditional fieldwork opportunities 
were created by partnering with local community agencies to provide occupational 
therapy services to at-risk populations during the pandemic. This report also 
acknowledges the impact our alumni and donors made in the lives of our students by 
contributing to our annual fund or establishing scholarships. I am incredibly proud of 
our 2020 graduates, who have proven that they are prepared to face any health-care 
challenge, including a pandemic, because they are committed to our profession and 
its unique value to society. 

I did not want to conclude this letter without acknowledging the issues of inequality 
and racism that our nation is facing following the tragic death of George Floyd this 
May. We have a collective and an individual responsibility to make changes in the 
Program in Occupational Therapy and to educate ourselves about the history and 
structures that promote systemic racism. We have established an Accountability 
Board to hold us accountable for achieving our diversity, equity and inclusion 
goals. Our next annual report will include what we and that board will have done in 
fiscal year 2021 to create a structure and culture that supports all members of our 
community. We are looking forward to working on these initiatives and reporting on 
those efforts to you. 

Welcome
Lisa Tabor Connor, PhD, MSOT, OTR/L 

Elias Michael Executive Director, Program in Occupational Therapy 
Professor of Occupational Therapy and Neurology

Top: Lisa Tabor Connor, PhD, MSOT, OTR/L, 
records her 2020 Commencement address on  
May 4. The Program held a Virtual 
Commencement ceremony on May 15.

Bottom: Connor welcomes the MSOT ’22 and 
OTD ’23 students at orientation on Aug. 21.
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Erin Foster, PhD, OTD, OTR/L (left), 
administers a pre-treatment assessment, 
the NIH Toolbox, to Charles (right).
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Research
In his home outside of St. Louis, a 65-year-old 
resident is working on memory and executive 
function skills – figuring out ways to keep track 
of information, create and check off items on 
his ‘to-do’ list and, in general, stay mentally, 
socially and physically active while dealing with 
a diagnosis of Parkinson’s disease.

The resident, Charles, is part of a new cognitive 
strategy intervention study led by Erin Foster, 
PhD, OTD, OTR/L, an assistant professor of 
occupational therapy, neurology and psychiatry 
in Washington University School of Medicine’s 
Program in Occupational Therapy. The study 
is an extension of research Foster has done 
for more than a decade focused on cognitive 
functioning in people with Parkinson’s disease.

“Parkinson’s disease is considered to be more 
of a movement disorder than a cognitive 
disorder by many clinicians and, as such, 
rehabilitation has focused on physical or motor 
impairments,” Foster says. “There are, however, 
many cognitive issues at play that should be key 
factors when determining which rehabilitative 
strategies are going to be effective for people 
with this disease.”

As an occupational therapist, Foster’s research 
specifically addresses functional cognition. At 
its core, functional cognition is the intersection 
of cognitive skills and the performance of 
daily life tasks. More than asking if a person 
can dress themselves or eat, Foster’s interest in 
functional cognition focuses on higher-level, 
more complex activities, such as whether an 
individual can manage finances, initiate and 
engage in ongoing conversations, successfully 
manage their own medications, or plan a 
grocery shopping list, get the items and then 
prepare a meal. 

In her early research efforts, published in the 
American Journal of Occupational Therapy and 
the Occupational Therapy Journal of Research 
beginning in 2011, Foster identified a strong 
link between cognition, namely executive 
function, and daily life function in individuals 
with Parkinson’s disease. More significantly, the 
functional cognitive deficits appeared before 
motor disabilities were noted.

“In controlled studies in our performance 
laboratory, we have found that cognitive 
dysfunction is associated with poorer 
performance of daily living skills and reduced 
participation in instrumental, leisure and social 
activities,” says Foster. “We actually found that 
problems with executive functioning in the 
early stages of Parkinson’s disease are more 
disabling than motor dysfunction.”

Foster heads the Cognitive and Occupational 
Performance Laboratory in the Program 
in Occupational Therapy, where she is now 
working with PhD, OTD and MSOT students 
to better understand and develop rehabilitation 
interventions to address functional cognition. 
With funding from the American Occupational 
Therapy Foundation and National Institutes 
of Health (R21 grant), she and her team 
have developed an occupational therapy 

intervention that they are testing in clients 
with Parkinson’s disease. The intervention is 
an adaptation of the Multicontext Treatment 
Approach initially developed by Joan Toglia, 
PhD, OTR/L, FAOTA, at Weill Cornell  
Medical College. Toglia is a co-collaborator  
in Foster’s study.

“We piloted the occupational therapy cognitive 
intervention within a very small group to see if 
people with Parkinson’s disease can engage in it 
and might have positive outcomes,” Foster says. 
“The results were promising, with everyone 
enrolled in the study documenting clinically 
meaningful improvements in their functional 
cognition as well as reporting high satisfaction 
and enjoyment with the treatment. We now 
have taken it a step further with a randomized 
controlled trial. We trained two clinical practice 
occupational therapists and are evaluating 
whether the intervention can be administered 
consistently in the clinical setting over time  
and whether it is beneficial for people  
with Parkinson’s.”

Charles, who was diagnosed with Parkinson’s 
in 2019, is among those involved in the study. 
Results should be available in the next year or 
two. “Our intervention uses a guided learning 
approach to increase people’s awareness of 
their functional cognitive performance and 
then guide them so that they can generate their 
own strategies to successfully work around a 
particular deficit and accomplish their goals,” 
explains Foster.

In addition to this ongoing study, Foster and  
the students she mentors are working with 
the local chapter of the American Parkinson 
Disease Association (APDA). There, student-
led studies evaluating the effects of cognitive 
stimulation therapy and improvisational dance 
are under way. Originally conducted in person, 
those studies have temporarily gone virtual  
via video-conferencing as a result of the 
COVID-19 pandemic.

Foster originally majored in biology and 
psychology before turning her attention to 
occupational therapy, where she recognized 
that she wanted to focus on research related 
to cognition and neurological disorders. In 
addition to the Program in Occupational 
Therapy, her lab is affiliated with the Movement 
Disorders Center within Washington 
University’s Department of Neurology.

“We need to continue to advocate for the 
non-motor needs of people with Parkinson’s 
disease,” she emphasizes. “More than 60,000 
Americans are diagnosed with Parkinson’s each 
year, and by 2030, the Parkinson’s Foundation 
estimates that 1.2 million Americans will be 
living with the disease. Awareness is growing 
among clinicians for the need for cognitive 
interventions to treat Parkinson’s, but that 
awareness should be higher. My hope is that 
my research will help to raise that awareness 
and will provide evidence-based and effective 
cognitive treatment options for people  
with Parkinson’s.”

Foster was awarded an R01 
grant from the National Institutes 
of Health (R01AG065214) for 
a new collaborative research 
effort involving the Washington 
University Movement Disorders 
Center and the Department of 
Psychological & Brain Sciences, 
which focuses on underlying 
mechanisms and interventions 
to enhance prospective memory 
in people with Parkinson’s. This 
study couples a cognitive strategy 
intervention with neuroimaging 
to better understand and improve 
prospective memory in this 
population and to determine 
whether there are specific biological 
or other predictors of interventional 
treatment response.

Charles completes the Montreal 
Cognitive Assessment, a test that 
allows health-care providers to quickly 
assess a person's cognitive health.
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Education
In 2019, a new class was created as part of the 
Program in Occupational Therapy’s curriculum 
renewal – Evaluation and Intervention: Children 
and Youth. Course directors Wanda Mahoney, 
PhD, OTR/L, associate professor of occupational 
therapy and medicine, and Betsy Hawkins-
Chernof, OTD, OTR/L, ATP, SCSS, occupational 
therapist, worked with two other faculty 
members, Jessie Bricker, OTD, OTR/L, and 
Lauren Milton, OTD, OTR/L, for about a year to 
plan the intensive, six-credit course to be taught 
to first-year students in the summer.

“In the legacy curriculum, the intervention 
piece of pediatric content was spread out among 
several courses. In the renewed curriculum, 
we wanted a course focused specifically on 
evaluation and education with children and 
youth,” Mahoney explains. “The plan was to send 
students in small groups of 10 a couple times per 
week to sites such as daycares, summer camps 
and agencies to observe typical development, 
peer interaction and help set up activities to 
engage with the children.” 

But as the COVID-19 pandemic spread 
across the St. Louis region in March 2020, 
the sites were unable to commit to summer 
programming. Mahoney and Hawkins-Chernof 
had to let that part of their plans go even before 
Washington University made the decision to 
move all their summer courses online. 

“At that point, we asked ourselves: What essential 
learning experiences do the students need, and 
how do we recreate them virtually?” Hawkins-
Chernof says. “We were adamant to keep the 
small group experience for feedback and 
discussions with a clinical mentor. To make it 
work in the Zoom environment, each mentor 
had two groups of about five students in two-
hour blocks. One group worked on an activity 
for the first hour while the mentor worked 
with the other group, then they’d switch for the 
second hour.”  

Another challenge they faced was curating 
a video library to replace the in-person 
experiences at the sites. Mahoney and Hawkins-
Chernof enlisted Program colleagues and a 
doctoral student completing her capstone to 
review and help compile the video library from 
various sources.

“We relied on Simucase, subscription sources 
and YouTube videos to find short occupational 
therapy sessions and videos to demonstrate 
typical child development,” Mahoney says. “The 
textbook we used had a case video compendium 
as well.”

The process of creating an online course was 
familiar to Mahoney but not to Hawkins-
Chernof; however, she leveraged her 
professional development background, where 
she had created training videos. “There is a lot of 

work on the front end. It’s almost like designing 
a website and a textbook all at once,” she says. For 
many students, [attending] online-only courses 
was a new experience as well. “Some had taken 
self-directed online courses such as medical 
terminology for one or two credits, but nothing 
like this intense, six-credit course.”

Mahoney and Hawkins-Chernof started the 
course with the whole group participating in 
activities in one large Zoom meeting. “I taught 
the gross motor activity in this format so we 
could all be ‘on the floor’ together completing 
the movements. The students worked out their 
computer logistics ahead of time to get their 
devices set up to participate,” Mahoney recalls.  
“A fun thing that spontaneously happened was 
the young children of some of our students 
decided they wanted to do the activity with their 
parent, so they ended up demonstrating the 
movements too.”

To keep the course engaging, Hawkins-
Chernof used apps such as Padlet to virtually 
recreate activities such as her popular Assistive 
Technology Maker Day. “It ended up making 
the activity more authentic because, in reality, 
there is no ‘pop-up makerspace’ with all these 
materials at your disposal. The students had to 
use whatever they had at home, and they made 
devices with rubber bands and cardboard. We 
will still have an in-person Maker Day, but this 
put a real twist on what we normally do.”

Throughout the course, Mahoney and Hawkins-
Chernof were cognizant of how the pandemic 
and the societal unrest following the death of 
George Floyd were affecting the students’ stress 
levels and mental health. “To accommodate, we 
built in a lot more flexibility than [we] would 
typically do such as granting extensions for 
assignments. We held Zoom office hours twice a 
week so students could ‘check in’ with us about 
any concerns they were having. Most emails 
were answered within two hours.” Mahoney says.  
Hawkins-Chernof adds: “I spent a lot of time 
checking in with my lab students and having 
individual meetings with them. I even mailed a 
student a Green Bay Packers mask that I made 
since she saw mine and wanted one. Whatever 
we could to support the students, we wanted to 
do it.”  

That commitment to providing the best possible 
learning experience for students is what drove 
Mahoney and Hawkins-Chernof through the 
process. “As occupational therapists, being 
flexible and adapting to unexpected situations 
are what we do best. We wanted to make the 
online course intensive, robust and interactive 
as much as we could using the technology and 
resources available. I think we accomplished that 
and more,” Mahoney says.  

Top: Course directors Wanda Mahoney, 
PhD, OTR/L (left), and Betsy Hawkins-
Chernof, OTD, OTR/L, ATP, SCSS (right).

Bottom: A couple of the adaptive devices 
created by students and posted on  
Padlet for virtual Assistive Technology 
Maker Day.
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Clare Lassiter, OTD/S '22 (right), and 
her 9-year-old daughter, Camila, 
demonstrate a few of the gross motor 
development positions they learned 
during a Zoom session for the  
Evaluation and Intervention:  
Children and Youth course.

PHOTOS BY MICHELE BERHORST
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Jill Jonas, MOT, OTR/L (left), conducts a 
telehealth visit with Susan Dirsa, who has 
post-concussion syndrome following a car 
accident. During the COVID-19 stay-at-home 
orders, Jonas used telehealth visits to 
continue seeing Dirsa bi-weekly. 

PHOTOS BY MICHELE BERHORST
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Patient care
“I look the same, but I’m not the same. That’s 
been the challenge,” says Susan Dirsa, 25, who 
has post-concussion syndrome following a car 
accident in July 2019. At the time, Dirsa was 
a psychology major at Maryville University 
in her senior year, and she found herself 
experiencing cognitive dysfunction. “It was 
hard in the beginning. There was no outward 
physical injury – I didn’t have a gash on my 
head, but I was not okay. My brain was on 
autopilot, and I felt very disassociated from 
my thoughts and emotions. It’s like the shoe 
hit the floor, and it laid there for a while before 
I realized what happened. I knew it was there, 
but I couldn’t pick it up. And I would tell 
people, what was coming out of my mouth 
was news to you and me. I would remember 
things, but not feel the emotion attached to the 
memories. It was extremely overwhelming.” 

In addition to the concussion, Dirsa developed 
postural orthostatic tachycardia syndrome 
(POTS), a condition that affects blood pressure 
regulation and impacts concussion recovery. 
Individuals with POTS can experience 
lightheadedness, fatigue, headaches, chronic 
pain and other symptoms. It made Dirsa’s 
return to school in the fall even more 
difficult. Her primary doctor referred her 
to a neurologist, who referred Dirsa to Jill 
Jonas, MSOT, OTR/L, an occupational 
therapist in Washington University’s 
Occupational Therapy Services. Her area of 
interest is functional cognition, and Jonas 
primarily works with people like Dirsa who 
have experienced a traumatic brain injury, 
concussion or cancer-related impairments.

“The mild-cognitive area is exciting because 
there is neuroplasticity in the brain. My clinical 
approach is to encourage people to think 
about their goals and help facilitate them 
developing their own strategies that work for 
them in their lives,” explains Jonas, who started 
seeing Dirsa five months post-accident. “Her 
primary goal was to finish her degree. Despite 
the accommodations Maryville University put 
in place for her, there were many barriers she 
faced in managing her full course load.”

“Reading my textbooks was a big problem. My 
brain at once couldn’t process the information 
in front of me, but it couldn’t ignore it either. 
Jill suggested covering up one of the pages 
so I could concentrate better. Also, taking 
breaks after 20 minutes of reading so my brain 
could rest helped,” Dirsa says. “We worked on 
strategies for everything by setting realistic, 
attainable goals. Jill taught me how to break 
down each task and ask myself: What order 
do I want to do this in? How can I do it better? 
How can I solve the problem?”

Just as Dirsa was making progress through 
their weekly in-person sessions, the COVID-19 
pandemic hit. Jonas was able to switch Dirsa 
over to bi-weekly telehealth visits. Dirsa, whose 

coursework also went online, was familiar 
with the Zoom app and eager to resume her 
sessions virtually. The COVID-19 restrictions 
created new mental and physical challenges 
for Dirsa, and Jonas helped her develop coping 
strategies during the pandemic.

“With POTS, I need exercise to help my blood 
pressure regulate. Because of the stay-at-home 
orders, I wasn’t getting out and exercising. That 
resulted in brain fog, and I couldn’t focus on 
my classes at all. Jill suggested I try yoga before 
class to help stimulate my brain. It helped me 
so much,” Dirsa explains. “I ended up falling  
in love with yoga, and I continue to practice 
every day.”

The Zoom platform gave Jonas a window into 
Dirsa’s world during the pandemic that she 
otherwise would not have had. “In preparation 
for the lockdown, I suggested Susan create 
a ‘classroom’ at home. When we met on 
Zoom for the first time, she showed me the 
room she had set up. She even made ‘class in 
session’ signs to put on the doors so her family 
knew not to disturb her. It was great – and it 
worked!” Jonas says.

With the various strategies in place, Dirsa 
was able to meet her goal of graduating on 
time in May 2020.  As local restrictions eased, 
Dirsa was also able to have her final four 
occupational therapy sessions at the clinic with 
Jonas so she could thank her in person.

“Telehealth allowed Jill to be there for me 
when I needed her the most. I was at my 
most vulnerable point during the COVID-19 
lockdown with school, stress and learning how 
to live my life differently. I couldn’t imagine 
going through it all without Jill. She has been 
one of the biggest, if not the biggest part of 
my recovery 100 percent,” Dirsa says. “She 
connected me to a concussion support group, 
and it helps to talk to others who are going 
through the same challenges I am in resuming 
life. Jill also taught me to advocate for myself 
and educate others about concussions. Above 
all, she’s helped me accept I am not the same 
person I was before.”

That acceptance led Dirsa to make the decision 
to wait a year before starting a master’s degree 
program in social work to give her more time 
to recover. Not one to sit idle, Dirsa is using 
the time to help children struggling with 
online learning as the pandemic continues. 
“It’s a blessing in a way – I wouldn’t be able to 
help these children if I wasn’t at this point in 
my recovery. Social work is my passion, so I 
see this as an opportunity for me to make a 
difference in the community now.”

Baker uses a goniometer to assess 
a patient’s range of motion in his 
rebuilt thumb.

PHOTOS BY MARK GILLIAND

Dirsa developed postural orthostatic 
tachycardia syndrome (POTS), a 
condition that affects blood pressure 
and impacts concussion recovery.  
She uses yoga to help regulate her 
blood pressure and alleviate brain fog.

In 2014, the Centers for Disease 
Control and Prevention 

identified the following as the 
leading causes of traumatic 

brain injury (TBI): 

48%
of all TBI-related emergency 
department (ED) visits were  

due to falls

17%  
of all TBI-related ED visits were 

due to being struck by or against 
an object

Falls and motor vehicle crashes 
were the first and second 

leading causes of all TBI-related 
hospitalizations,

50% and 20%,
 respectively
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Community engagement
The first COVID-19 cases were seen in 
Missouri in mid-March. Almost immediately, 
Level II Fieldwork sites across the country 
began notifying the Program in Occupational 
Therapy that student placements were either 
canceled or suspended indefinitely. With only 
a few short weeks before spring and summer 
fieldwork rotations were to start, Jessie 
Bricker, OTD, OTR/L, academic fieldwork 
and capstone coordinator, knew she had to  
act fast.

“A majority of these cancelations were 
mitigated by the Program’s swift action 
to adjust the course sequence for doctoral 
students graduating in 2021, but that still 
left 49 doctoral and master’s students set to 
graduate in December 2020 without a secure 
alternative,” explains Bricker. “There were 
some true emergency placements that needed 
to be made: two students had their bags 
packed in the car ready to drive across the 
country when their fieldwork sites canceled. 
Another student was in the first week of her 
rotation when the site was forced to close  
its doors.” 

Colleague Lauren Milton, OTD, OTR/L, 
assistant professor of occupational therapy 
and medicine, joined Bricker in creating 
non-traditional fieldwork opportunities by 
partnering with local community agencies 
to deliver occupational therapy services to 
populations at risk for physical and mental 
health issues during the pandemic. Together, 
they developed the Level II Community 
Wellness Fieldwork proposal. The proposal 
assigned students to small teams of six, 
each supporting a community partner in 
the St. Louis area, to conduct remote visits 
with agency clients to address occupational 
needs. Each group would be supervised by 
a licensed occupational therapist, provided 
by the Program, and work with an agency 
liaison. In addition to client care, students 
would also participate in ongoing program 
development activities designed to promote 
health for clients, caregivers and agency staff 
as they transitioned in and out of face-to-face 
support services. After the proposal met all 
of the criteria set forth by the Accreditation 
Council for Occupational Therapy Education 
for Level II Fieldwork, Bricker and Milton 
reached out to community partners with 
the proposal. They were met with an 
overwhelmingly positive response.

“The community partners said, ‘Let’s do this!’ 
They were excited to have students, new ideas 
and hear about what occupational therapy 
could do to enhance their existing services,” 
says Bricker. “Ultimately, we partnered with 

four area agencies: Brain Injury Association 
of Missouri, LifeBridge Partnership, Missouri 
Department of Corrections (Community 
Supervision Center in Hannibal) and  
St. Louis Arc.”

Through the diligent efforts of Bricker 
and Leise Amann, the Program’s fieldwork 
administrative coordinator, only 19 students 
remained without a confirmed fieldwork 
reservation by the start of the summer term 
12-week rotation. All 19 displaced students 
were able to continue their fieldwork rotations 
as scheduled through the Community 
Wellness option; no students chose to 
postpone fieldwork. The student team at 
LifeBridge consisted of students Maggie 
Armstrong, Christopher Gonzalez, Rachel 
Hanson, Juli Harrison and Micki Kleven, 
who were supervised by Lisa Carson, OTD, 
OTR/L. Heather Ward, LifeBridge’s chief 
program officer, served as the agency liaison. 
The organization serves the changing needs 
of people with disabilities by empowering 
them to develop skills for independence and 
to actively participate in their community.

“The students developed a COVID-19 safety 
and awareness program so that LifeBridge 
could resume in-person programming once 
county restrictions were lifted. They needed 
to ensure that every client would be able to 
follow through with safety precautions such 
as wearing a mask, washing their hands and 
maintaining social distancing,” says Carson. 
The students also helped Ward create a 
transportation safety video to show clients the 
updated health and safety procedures with 
regard to LifeBridge’s transportation services. 

For the students, the Community Wellness 
option was a unique opportunity to gain 
program development skills while working  
in a community agency instead of 
“traditional” settings.

“I was originally placed at St. Louis Children’s 
Hospital in pediatrics for my Level II. I 
wanted to be in the St. Louis area, so this 
was a great alternative. LifeBridge has a very 
different population, but it gave me more 
experience and exposure so I have a better 
idea of what I want to look for in the job 
market,” says Harrison.

As the pandemic presented unprecedented 
fieldwork challenges, Bricker realized students 
were experiencing a new set of stressors and 
needed options that met their individual 
needs. “It was important to me personally to 
give students a choice. Whether they wanted 
to wait a year to have a Level II in an acute 
setting or had people depending on them to 

Top: Maggie Armstrong, MSOT/S '20 
(left), reviews COVID-19 safety with 
LifeBridge client Frank Tyler (right).

Bottom: Lisa Carson, OTD, OTR/L (left), 
and Jessie Bricker, OTD, OTR/L (right). 
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Top: Frank Tyler (left) gives Heather Ward 
(right) a thumbs up on learning the COVID-19 
transportation safety protoccols on the 
LifeBridge bus as Christopher Gonzales,  
OTD/S '20, looks on.

Bottom: The LifeBridge student team and 
their mentor (left to right): Christopher 
Gonzales, OTD/S '20; Maggie Armstrong, 
MSOT/S '20; Rachel Hanson, MSOT/S '20;  
Juli Harrison, OTD/S '20; Lisa Carson, OTD, 
OTR/L; and Micki Kleven, OTD/S '20.

PHOTOS BY MICHELE BERHORST

get licensed and make a dollar, I was going 
to work with them to make it happen. As 
a Program, we needed to make sure our 
students could graduate on time; not only 
for them, but for the profession as well. We 
didn’t want to contribute to the nationwide 
bottleneck in certification, licensing or in the 
job market.”

There are plans to continue offering students 
the Community Wellness option as the high 
number of fieldwork cancelations continues. 
Looking ahead, Bricker sees the experience 
expanding as a permanent addition to Level 
I and Level II Fieldwork opportunities. “This 
experience aligns with our curricular design 
and the Program’s commitment to creating 
equitable and valuable learning experiences 
for a diverse student body, while bringing 
to life our vision for occupational therapy 
to be engaged in community health. By 
partnering with a variety of community-
based organizations, we have the opportunity 
to actively demonstrate the unique value of 
our profession.”
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Active grants July 1, 2019 – June 30, 2020 
Peggy Barco, OTD, OTR/L, SCDCM, 
CDRS, FAOTA
Rural Driving Study and Traffic Signs:  
Fitness to Drive
Funded by MoDOT 

M. Carolyn Baum, PhD, OTR, FAOTA
ENGAGE: Promoting Participation and  
Health for People with Stroke-Related 
Disability and Low Income
Funded by WU CTSA SPIRiT (Sharing Partnership for 
Innovative Research in Translation) Pilot Program

Schultz Lifestyle Profile Series
Funded by Schultz Family Support Fund

Christine Berg, PhD, OTR/L, FAOTA
Sankofa Culture and Art Wellness Village Senior 
Summer Camp
Funded by WU Institute of Public Health/ ICTS Pitch 
Partners Rapid Seed Funding

Kelly Harris, PhD, CCC-SLP
Barriers and Facilitators to Implementing 
Academic Supports in Pediatric Asthma
Funded by US NIH award KL2TR002346

Postdoc Supplement
Funded by Dr. Allison King’s US NIH NHLBI U01

PRIDE-Functional and Translational Genomics 
of Blood Disorders
Funded by subaward from Augusta University’s US NIH 
award R25HL106365

Allison King, MD, PhD
Cerebrovascular Disease and Cognition  
in Adults with Hemoglobin Sc
Funded by ASH Physician-Scientist Career  
Development Award

Engaging Parents of Children with Sickle  
Cell Anemia and their Providers in Shared-
Decision Making for Hydroxyurea
Funded by subaward from Children’s Hospital  
Medical Center’s PCORI award CDR-1609-36055

Heartland/Southwest Sickle Cell  
Disease Network
Funded by US Health Resources and Services 
Administration (HRSA), Sickle Cell Treatment 
Demonstration Program award U1EMC27865

Impact of Hearing Impairment on  
Cognitive Function and Quality of Life  
in Pediatric Cancer Survivors
Funded by Children’s Discovery Institute

The Implementation of Cognitive  
Screening and Educational Support to  
Improve Outcomes of Adolescents and  
Young Adults with Sickle Cell Disease:  
From Clinic to the Community and Back  
Funded by US NIH NHLBI U01HL133994 

 

Implementation of Evidence  
Based Care for the Acute Treatment of  
Sickle Cell Disease Pain
Funded by subaward from the Medical College of 
Wisconsin’s US NIH NHLBI award U01HL143477

Sickle Cell Anemia Neurodevelopmental 
Screening (SCANS) – Mentoring and Research  
in Patient Oriented Research
Funded by US NIH NHLBI K24HL148305 

Kerri Morgan, PhD, OTR/L, ATP
Emergency Relief Fund
Funded by Craig H. Neilsen Foundation  

Feasibility of a Community-Based  
Exercise Intervention for Persons with  
Spinal Cord Injury
Funded by NIH/NICHD K12HD055931 Multicenter  
Career Development Program for Physical and 
Occupational Therapy Comprehensive Opportunities  
in Rehabilitation Research Training Program

Wheelchair Propulsion Training for Manual 
Wheelchair Users with Spinal Cord Injury
Funded by Craig H. Neilsen Foundation Spinal Cord  
Injury Research on the Translational Spectrum

Benjamin Philip, PhD
Motor Imagery for Peripheral Nerve Recovery
Funded by American Society of NeuroRehabilitation (ASNR) 
Clinical Research Network Task Force

Quantitative Handwriting Assessment Tool  
for Healthy and Impaired Children
Funded by subaward from NewVentureIQ’s US NIH STTR 
award R41HD097833

Duana Russell-Thomas, OTD, OTR/L
Regional Arthritis Center – Greater  
St. Louis Region
Funded by US MO DHSS

Susy Stark, PhD, OTR/L, FAOTA
Building Capacity to Improve Community 
Participation for People Aging with Long-Term 
Disability Through Evidence-Based Strategies
Funded by US HHS-NIDILRR 90DPCP0001

COMPASS: A Novel Transition Program  
to Reduce Disability after Stroke
Funded by US NIH NICHD R01HD092398 

Falls: A Marker of Preclinical  
Alzheimer’s Disease
Funded by US NIH NIA R01AG057680

Removing Home Hazards for Older  
Adults Living in Affordable Housing
Funded by US HUD MOHHU0040-17

Retaining Participants in Longitudinal  
Studies of Alzheimer’s Disease
Funded by subaward from University of  
Washington’s US NIH award U01AG016976

Alex Wong, PhD, DPhil, BSOT
Mobile Rehabilitation for Daily Life 
Participation Post-Stroke
Funded by US NIH NICHD K01HD095388

Patient Engagement Intervention in  
Inpatient Spinal Cord Injury Rehabilitation
Funded by Craig H. Neilsen Foundation’s Psychosocial 
Research Grants

Recovery Dynamics of Depression, Social 
Support, and Functional Status in Stroke 
Survivors after Inpatient Rehabilitation: 
Longitudinal Evidence from the Stroke 
Recovery in Underserved Populations Study
Funded by the University of Texas Medical Branch  
at Galveston’s US NIH award P2CHD065702

SMART Stroke Registry
Funded by the Program in Occupational Therapy

Benjamin Philip, PhD (left), in his Neuroscience 
and Rehabilitation Laboratory.

MIKE MARTIN MEDIA
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Faculty honors

Chang joint appointed National Research 
Institute of Chinese Medicine fellow
Chih-Hung Chang, PhD, was appointed 
to a two-year term starting June 1 as a joint 
appointed research fellow at the National 
Research Institute of Chinese Medicine 
(NRICM), Ministry of Health and Welfare in 
Taipei, Taiwan. NRICM is a research center 
responsible for research, experimental and 
development issues of Chinese medicine.  
This is an important and significant step 
toward the modernization of Chinese 
medicine utilizing a psychometrics and 
informatics–integrated approach. 

Harris selected for IS-2 program
Kelly Harris, PhD, CCC-SLP,  was 
selected to participate in the Institute for 
Implementation Science Scholars (IS-2) 
program beginning this year and running 
through 2022. IS-2 is a mentored training 
program for post-doctoral scholars 
interested in applying dissemination 
and implementation research to proven 
behavioral and social science research to 
eliminate chronic disease disparities.

Taff and Smallfield inducted as  
Academy of Educators fellows
Steve Taff, OTR/L, FNAP, FAOTA, and  
Stacy Smallfield, DrOT, OTR/L, BCG, 
FAOTA, were inducted as inaugural fellows  
of Washington University School of 
Medicine’s Academy of Educators on 
Sept. 24. The Academy is an institutional 
collaboration of educators who together  
foster a culture of educational excellence 
and an institutionally valued community of 
leaders in health science education. Members 
actively participate in Academy programs 
throughout the year and self-report on their 
engagement annually. 

Tyminski accepted into FITS, TSP 
programs; receives MOTA award
Quinn Tyminski, OTD, OTR/L, BCMH, 
was accepted into the Foundations in 
Teaching Skills (FITS) Certificate Program. 
The program targets junior educators 
and faculty who are newly incorporating 
teaching excellence into their careers. FITS 
is sponsored by the Office of Education at 
Washington University School of Medicine.
She was also accepted into the 2020-2021 
cohort of the School of Medicine's Teaching 
Scholars Program (TSP). The TSP is a year-
long certificate program for early-career 
faculty wishing to pursue careers in academic 
health care.

Tyminski received the 2019 Missouri 
Occupational Therapy Association's 
Outstanding Educator Award. This award 
recognizes the administrator, supervisor or 
educator who promotes professionalism, 
civic engagement, occupation-based 
care, volunteerism, mentoring the future 
generation of occupational therapy 
practitioners and serves as a positive role 
model for staff and/or students. 

Wong elected secretary to  
ACRM committee
Alex Wong, PhD, DPhil, BSOT, was elected 
secretary to the American Congress of 
Rehabilitation Medicine (ACRM) Networking 
Group Executive Committee. His two-
year term began during the 2019 ACRM 
Conference in Chicago on Nov. 6-8. 

The Program in Occupational Therapy’s faculty were honored this past year with appointments and 
professional accomplishments.

PHOTO COURTESY OF AOTF

Top: Chih-Hung Chang, PhD.

Bottom: Quinn Tyminski, OTD, OTR/L, 
BCMH, recipient of the 2019 MOTA 
Outstanding Educator Award.

Stacy Smallfield, DrOT, OTR/L, BCG, 
FAOTA, and Steve Taff, PhD, OTR/L, 
FNAP, FAOTA, were inducted as 
inaugural fellows of Washington 
University School of Medicine’s 
Academy of Educators on Sept. 24.

LISA TABOR CONNOR
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Faculty appointments and promotions
Appointments (Primary)
Kelly Harris, PhD, CCC-SLP, was appointed 
instructor in occupational therapy and 
medicine and surgery (Public Health 
Sciences) on July 1, 2019. Her research 
examines the interdependence of chronic 
disease, child development, educational 
outcomes for youth in urban and suburban 
contexts, and the use of dissemination and 
implementation science to improve health 
and educational equity.

Pat Nellis, OTD, OTR/L, was appointed 
associate professor of occupational therapy 
and neurology on July 1, 2019. Nellis is 
the director of the Division of Clinical 
Operations for the Program in Occupational 
Therapy. Her focus is on health promotion, 
well-being and self-management in order 
to empower patients to take charge of their 
own global health. 

Appointments (Secondary)
Alex Wong, PhD, DPhil, BSOT, assistant 
professor of occupational therapy, 
neurology and psychiatry, received the 
secondary appointment in psychiatry on 
July 1, 2019. His research focuses on using 
mobile technologies, neurobehavioral and 
patient-reported assessments to understand 
neuro-recovery as a set of dynamic 
processes in which cognition, mood and 
daily behaviors are individually organized 
and vary across time.

Promotions
Peggy Barco, OTD, OTR/L, SCDCM, CDRS, 
FAOTA, was promoted to associate professor 
of occupational therapy and medicine on 
July 1, 2019. Her research interests focus on 
driving performance in older adults with 
various medical impairments. Her research 
goals are to develop ways clinicians can 
better assess driving performance in their 
clients as well as to identify interventions to 
prolong driving and community mobility 
throughout the lifespan. 

Jessica Dasher, OTD, OTR/L, was promoted 
to assistant professor of occupational 
therapy and neurology on July 1, 2019. 
Her scholarly activity includes developing 
and determining the effectiveness 
of interventions designed to enable 
participation of individuals with mobility 
and sensory impairments in the community.

Allison King, MD, PhD, was promoted to 
professor of occupational therapy, medicine, 
pediatrics, surgery (Division of Public 
Health Sciences) and education on Jan. 1, 
2020. Her research focuses on factors that 
impact a child’s opportunity to learn. From 
a biological standpoint, she studies how 
chronic diseases such as sickle cell disease 
or brain tumors alter cognition. In addition, 
King studies the environment’s influence on 
children’s development and participation.

Kathy Kniepmann, OTD, MPH, EdM, 
CHES, OTR/L, was promoted to associate 
professor of occupational therapy and 
neurology on July 1, 2019. Her scholarly 
activity focuses on social participation and 
occupational performance for families 
who have adult relatives with stroke, self-
management and wellness, and information-
seeking behaviors of family caregivers.

Lauren Milton, OTD, OTR/L, was 
promoted to assistant professor of 
occupational therapy and medicine on 
July 1, 2019. Her scholarly activity related 
to educational research includes the 
scholarship of teaching and learning, such 
as increasing student engagement through 
various teaching methods, understanding 
the student experience and student 
assessment.

Kelly Harris

Peggy Barco

Pat Nellis

Alex Wong

Jessica Dashner

Lauren Milton

Allison King

Kathy Kniepmann
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Donor honor roll
ANNUAL FUND DONORS

Wendy L. Apgar

Gina Rose Armstrong and  
	 Lester Raymond  
	 Armstrong Jr.	

Stephanie S. Armstrong

Amanda Artner-Forbes and 
	 James Connor Forbes

Deborah Jean Bachman	 and 
	 William Bachman Jr.

Kimmy Barreto

Rachael Baum

Andrea Esther Bennett	

Tonya Sue Benz and  
	 Brian Walter Benz

Deborah Eimer Berger and  
	 Sanford Berger	

Paula Katharine Berman	 and  
	 Stephen Messerer

Lori Thesing Bernard and  
	 Randy Bernard

Joan Kneedler Berryhill and  
	 Robert B. Berryhill

Christine June Billingham

Beryl Binowitz

Rebecca Marie Bollinger	

Kelly A. Bolz and Jason Myers

Robyn Leigh Bradshaw and  
	 Glenn J. Bradshaw Jr.

Jennifer W. Brophy and  
	 Mark Brophy

Amanda Sue Brown and  
	 William G. Brown

Heather Fogle Browne and  
	 Joseph Browne

Micah Buck and Lynzee Buck

Mary E. Bufe and Frank Bufe

Lynn Burch and Brent Burch

Kimberly Butkus and  
	 Scott Butkus

Susan Krohn Cahen and  
	 Todd B. Cahen

Kathleen Campbell

Karla Jean Carr and  
	 Sanish Carr

Lisa G. Carson and  
	 Edmund Carson

Danielle Carter and  
	 Chad Eric Carter

Nancy L. Caverly

Nancy E. Clark and  
	 Wayne E. Clark

Kathryn Jane Copes and  
	 Jason Copes

Carrie Elizabeth Costigan

Holly Louise Couch and  
	 Craig Couch

Molly K. Crawford and  
	 Scott P. Crawford

Inger E. Curtis and Mike Curtis

Kathleen A. Cutler and  
	 James Keith Cutler

Nikki Sue Daisher and  
	 Miles Edwin Daisher

Laurie Marie Delaney

Anne Chase Donnelly

Trisha Lynn Dorries and  
	 Bob Dorries

Kerry Prehn Earley

Emily Anne Eckberg

Heather Kimay Eckhart and 
	 Jean McComsey

Anne Leviton Einsohn and  
	 Gerald A. Einsohn

Emilia Helene Epperly

Elizabeth Ruth Faltischek

Joyce Nazalee Fereshetian

Kelsey Filippini

Jenny Flint

Matthew Hale Foreman

Mary Jo Freeman

Nancy Jean French and  
	 Scott A. French

Gloria Furst and Neil I. Furst

Kelsey Mariel Galicia

Allyson R. Gerber and  
	 Jeffrey T. Gerber

Marna Lee Ghiglieri

Tracie Carodine Graham and 
	 Derek S. Graham

Brenda Louise Greenawalt

Ms. Derayvia Grimes

Roberta Faun Grossman and  
	 Joshua B. Grossman

Mary Gruber

Cheryl Louann Hagmeier

Alice A. Hall

Ellen Healy

Julianne Heftie and Kelly Heftie

Margie Lee Hennenfent and  
	 Jack L. Hennenfent Sr.

Sarah E. Highland

Rachel Anne Hirsch

Susan Marie Hoey and  
	 Thomas C. Hoey

Brandon Blake Holmes and  
	 Diane Christine Holmes

Joanna Penny Holzman and  
	 Nathaniel Lewis Holzman

Ashley Jayne Housten and  
	 Justin Douglas Eberlein

Stacie Kay Hudson and  
	 Brad Hudson

Nancy Stoutz Hultquist and  
	 Donald E. Hultquist

Carla Medlin Jowers and  
	 J. J. Jowers Jr.

Mary Elizabeth Joyce

Joni Midori Kamiya and  
	 Matthew Rose

Nancy Garth Kimmel and  
	 Edward Joseph Kimmel Jr.

Sarah Emelia Knarr

Rita Voigt Knesel and  
	 Kenneth James Knesel

Rachel Lee Koszalinski

Caleb Krenk	

Carol Ann Kuester and  
	 Gerald R. Kuester

Laura Lee Landmeier

Isabelle Marie Laposha

Krista Nicole Latimore

Jennifer Lauer

Karen Elizabeth Lee

Janet Ray Lemp and  
	 Donald J. Lemp

Huiping C. Lieser and  
	 Christopher Lieser

Shamin Loi

Shannon Lynn Looney-Colton  
	 and Eric Colton

Amy Renee Lundberg

Rebecca Ann Jones Lusk

Maxwell Lustick

Wanda Jean Mahoney and 
	 Theresa Edwards

Beverly Walker Malone and  
	 Bret Maurice Malone

Sally J. Maple-Abernathy

Geralyn Muller Marasa and  
	 Richard Marasa

Carole Jeanne Martin and  
	 Dean Alan Martin

Jennifer Cummings McClanahan 
	 and Curt McClanahan

Mary Elizabeth McCollum

Angela Terese McCombs and  
	 Matt McCombs

Beth L. McGinnis and  
	 James McGinnis

Sylvia McKinnon

Erica Lindsey McNelly

Carol Meador

Catherine Ann Miller

Erin Elizabeth Miller and  
	 Timothy Miller

Alyson Keegan Millner and  
	 Eric S. Millner

Brittany Colaine Minor

Alan Samuel Minyard

Becky Ann Mollett and  
	 Christopher Mollett

Colleen Ellen Moore

Joanne T. Morrissey

Jill Renee Mudd

Cindy Mueller and  
	 David Allen Mueller

Aaron Murray

Anne Elizabeth Muskopf and  
	 Christopher Muskopf

Wendy Kay Myer and  
	 Rodney A. Myer

Rachel Cecelia Nation

Anna Jeanne Neff

Denise Marie Nepveux and  
	 David Hill

Cody Robert Nordhues

Daniel R. Northcutt and  
	 Jane Northcutt

Sarah Odren

Monica Marie Packard

Kraig David Paradise

Susan Fredell Parks

Jessica Ryan Parlier

Laura Payne

Elizabeth Pesch

Dawn Wilder Pilney

Carrie Mae Pommeranz

Virginia L. Porter

Amy Rose Potter and  
	 Jonathan David Potter

Julie Primiano

Dominic Alphonso Prospero

Alicia Rae Radel and  
	 Travis Radel

Connie Radford

Joyce L. Rhoton

Mary Saviano Rice and  
	 Gerard Mark Rice

Julie Greives Richard and  
	 Matthew D. Richard

Emily M.K. Robins and  
	 Matthew Robins

Jacob Rosen

Sandra Bohan Ruff and  
	 Phillip Andrew Ruff

Margaret Bartley Russell

Dory B. Sabata

Michele Lee Sanford

Michael D. Scheller

Sarah Schmerber

Kimberly Ann Schoessow

Claire Mary Schueler

Kelly Schwieterman

Marna Mae Seep and Greg Seep

Shanna Meester Semmler and 
Steven D. Semmler

Jane Ellen Sescleifer

Kristian Elizabeth Shumate

Tiffany Clare Sinovic and  
	 Tom Sinovic

Angela Denise Gosney Sisk  
	 and Derrick Sisk

Katherine Rose Sistler

Stacy Smallfield and  
	 Ted Smallfield

Christine S. Smith and  
	 Ronald E. Smith

Nicole Leanne Smith	

Robert J. Spraul and  
	 Tara L. Spraul

Megan Stanley

Kristina Nicole Stein

Marlo Ann Stuart and  
	 Doug S. Stuart

Danielle Marie Sylvester

Winona C. Thompson

Maura Fitzgerald Tobin

Stacy Nichole Tri and  
	 Brian C. Tri

Stephanie M. Urban and  
	 Anthony G. Urban

Craig A. Velozo and  
	 Kathleen M. Gunning

Ellen Marie Venturella-Wilson

Bobbie Jo Vergo and  
	 Jeffery Vergo

Judith C. Vestal and Tom Vestal

Julie Lynn Vlasich

Gail Christine Waecker

Ashley Nichole Wagner

Fiorella Beltrani Weaver

Dustina Kay Weiland and  
	 Gregg Weiland

Nikki Hiland Weiner and  
	 David Weiner

Judith Ann Westhoff and  
	 Thomas J. Westhoff

Erin Renae Westover and  
	 Jeff Westover

Lynne Elizabeth Wiegert and  
	 Paul M. Hoffmann

Jonna Williams and  
	 Mitch Williams	

Melissa J. Wittenburg and  
	 Troy Davis	

Francesca Owen Woods  
	 and James Klein	

Debra Venise Woods-Mosley

Mrs. and Mrs. William W. Wooley

Christine Elizabeth Wright

Megan Aylin Zell

Nathalie Helene Zorrilla	

Jacqueline V. Zschokke	

July 1, 2019 – June 30, 2020
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CENTURY CLUB

Mary Beth Adelman  
	 and Stanley J. Adelman

Armadillo Trading Co.

Norma M. Arras and  
	 Ronald Arras

Linnea  Atkins Kotz and  
	 Thomas Kotz

Susan Lynn Barrett

Theresa Marie Becker and  
	 Charles J. Becker

Martha B. Bernard

Amy Beth Bernstein

Susan Jean Berres and  
	 Robert C. Craighurst

Joanne Black

Marjorie R. Bracken

Katherine Ann Burson and  
	 William A. Bernard

Cynthia Yueyin Chiu and  
	 Manuel Le-Yeng San

Barbara D.L. Chow

Jamie Michelle Close

Sharon Danner-Schwarztrauber 	
	 and Thomas M.  
	 Schwarztrauber Sr.

Sarah Hodson Davis

Cindy Crabtree deMendoza  
	 and Enrique A. Mendoza

Sherri Lynn Enneking and  
	 Noel Enneking

Mary Geders Falcetti and  
	 John A. Falcetti

Rebecca Leigh Feldman

Eve Jean Fischberg and  
	 Steven L. Staley

Elisa J. Fliege and  
	 Andy W. Fliege

Lynn Foster

Betty Ann Gilbert

Kristen Wade Grady

Kimberly Cannon Green

Elizabeth Hawkins-Chernof  
	 and David Chernof

Benjamin Tyler Haynes

Deborah Haynes

Ashley Fay Hermes

Mr. and Mrs. Donald Hierman

Eleanor Quinn Hingtgen and  
	 Joseph N. Hingtgen

Catherine Rose Hoyt

Dawn Elizabeth Jason

Kaitlin Joan Kaufmann

Karen Stacy Kirschner

Angela Jeanne Knapp and  
	 Tim Knapp

Kathleen Marie Kniepmann  
	 and Tom Snider

Nancy Kodner and  
	 Mark Charles Kodner

Lucy Karst Kreh and  
	 Kenneth Kreh

Jenny Kute and  
	 Craig Henry Oeswein

Jenica Lee and Jeffrey Chow

Wendy S. Legaspi and  
	 Richard R. Legaspi

Mary Gerard Lenihan

Todd Jared Levy	

Karen Beth Lidsky

Caren Lee Mandelbaum

Leslie Mann

Andrea J. May and  
	 Robert G. May II

Stacy Lynne Merenstein  
	 and Douglas Paul

Patricia A. Mills and  
	 Henry  Earl Mills

Rebecca Louise Mohler

Arlo P. Montheii and  
	 Elsie Monthei

Kerri Ann Morgan

Kayla Marie Moyer

Mary C. Mulcahy

Timothy M. Mullen and  
	 Sara D. Mullen

Mary E. Naeher

Stephanie Anne Owings  
	 and Randal Owings

Barbara G. Payne

Monica Ann Perlmutter  
	 and Joel Perlmutter

Elizabeth Kasch Peter and  
	 Cory Anthony Peter

Jennifer Sambrook Pitonyak  
	 and Louis Pitonyak Jr.

June Enger Plotkin and  
	 Robert  H. Plotkin

Theresa Marie Polefko

Vi Pope and John F. Pope

Catherine Quay

Amy Ramsey and Paul Ramsey

Judith C. Reinhardt and  
	 James Warren Schwantes

Pamela Sue Roberts and  
	 Robert Erlick

Charlotte Brasic Royeen	  
	 and Matin Royeen

Heather Lynn Santesson	

June Shatken and  
	 Michael C. Shatken

Deborah Lynn Solomon and  
	 Gary Steven Solomon

Sara Katherine Stock

Ashley Dawn Stoffel

Robert Burke Stout and  
	 Elizabeth Stout

Linda Rose Struckmeyer and  
	 Alan D. Struckmeyer

The Oberstein Family  
	 Charitable Fund

Jo Anne R. Travis and  
	 Alan L. Travis

Quinn Peal Tyminski

Myndi Van Voorst and  
	 Mike Van Voorst

Carla Wilson Walker and  
	 Robert J. Walker IV

Melanie Warfield and  
	 Ronald R. Warfield

Ellen K. Wingert and  
	 Robert Wingert

Hao-Ting Wu

Esther Bora Yoon

Lawrence Hung Young

Jeffra Manchester Zeller and  
	 Thomas J. Zeller

CENTURY CLUB FELLOWS

Susan Gore Ahmad  
	 and Syed M. Ahmad

William E. Behrens and  
	 Ann Reiley Behrens

Maris Berg

Patricia Ceresoli

Janet L. Curran and  
	 J. A. Curran Jr.

Rebecca Cutler and  
	 John A. Cutler

Elizabeth Christine Daniels  
	 and Thomas E. Daniels

Jean Hearst Graf and 
	  Daniel W. Graf

Angella M. Heitmeyer and  
	 Richard P. Heitmeyer

Mark Howard Jaffe and  
	 Carol Lubin Jaffe

Marla Zissman Jaffe and  
	 Ezra Elchanon Jaffe

Peggy Anne Kleffner

Janis L. Rubenacker and  
	 Andy Rubenacker

Julia Beth Steinkamp

Judith Huffman Taft and  
	 Timothy N. Taft

DEAN’S LEVEL

Angela Faye Hansen-Abbas  
	 and Jason Abbas

Mary Marren and  
	 John P. Marren

Elodie Anne Weeks

ELIOT SOCIETY

Jim Avery and  
	 Lisa Pazak Avery

Tracy Ann Bauer and  
	 William A. Bauer

M. Carolyn Baum

Bette R. Bonder

Jessica Cantwell 
	 and Philip A. Cantwell

Lori Anderson Davidson 
	 and Erik Davidson

David L. Dunner and  
	 Peggy Dunner

Edward and Thea Lawton 	
	 Foundation

Norma K. Eigles and  
	 Henry Eigles

Sven Gustav Eliasson and  
	 Michele S. Kopolow

Philip G. George and  
	 Margaret P. Williams

Margaret E. Gray

Sharon Greenberg

Ellen J. Herbst and  
	 Noel M. Herbst

Lynn Yulin Hu-Stussie and  
	 Michael Stussie

Stephanie N. Kurtzman 
	 and David Michael Levy

Georgia L. May

Rebecca Louise Mohler  
	 and Scott Mohler

Lisa W. Perlmutter and  
	 Jonathan Perlmutter

Mary V. Schroeder and  
	 John M. Schroeder

Rene Nicole Zar and  
	 David Michael Zar

ELIOT FELLOW

Bruce H. Becker and  
	 Cindy Becker

Erik and Lori Davidson

Akiva Y. Felt and Lindsey Felt

Jean Epstein Fiala and  
	 Joseph John Fiala

Steven D. Taff and  
	 Helen Chiu Taff

ELIOT BENEFACTOR

Gloria Levin and John D. Levin

Kenneth Lawrence Rock and  
	 Carol Glauberman-Rock

ELIOT PATRON

Terry Edward Schnuck and  
	 Sally B. Schnuck

 

DANFORTH CIRCLE  
CHANCELLOR’S LEVEL

Encompass Health Corp.

Donor honor roll continued
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Named scholarship recipients

Carolyn Baum Leadership Award
Ronald Robert Drummond, OTD ’20

Encompass Health Scholarship
Deanna Lee, MSOT ’20
Heather Katy Lim, MSOT ’20
Cassidy Leigh Koziol, OTD ’20
Karen Ann Schnedl, OTD ’20
Annie Jo Wright, MSOT ’20

Ada Wells Ford Scholarship
Christopher Jordan Gonzalez, OTD ’20

Carol Glauberman-Rock Scholarship
Sierra Joan McNeel-Moore, MSOT ’20

David Gray Award
Courtney Leigh Weber, OTD ’20

Martha Mae Lasche Scholarship
Margaret Rosalyn Fleita, OTD ’20
Roger Dale Reyes, MSOT ’20

Alice Cinader Oyer Memorial Scholarship
Sofia Monarrez, MSOT ’20
Mali Sati, OTD ’20

Agnes Fielding Prahman Scholarship
Maribeth Clifton, OTD ’20
Emily Katherine Gough, MSOT ’20

Sally Schnuck Scholarship
Luna Pfaltzgraff Oliveira, MSOT ’20
Hunter William Yeats, OTD ’20

Pauline Cid Schultz Scholarship
Jessica Brenda-Louise Marcus, MSOT ’20
Sarah Caitlin Pease, OTD ’20

Robert B. Summerville Scholarship
Hunter William Yeats, OTD ’20

Ben Vereen Scholarship
Maribeth Clifton, OTD ’20

The following scholarship recipients were recognized at Virtual Commencement 2020. 

If you would like to establish 
a named scholarship, please 
contact Patrick Delhougne in 
University Advancement at  

314-935-9680 or  
p.delhougne@wustl.edu.

Breonna Woods, OTD/S '22 (left), and  
M. Carolyn Baum, PhD, OTR, FAOTA (right), 
attended the School of Medicine Scholarship 
Donor Recognition Dinner on Nov. 23, 2019. 
The event celebrates donors who generously 
support student scholarships.
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Future leader
Maribeth Clifton, OTD ’20
Hometown: Cheyenne, WY
Undergraduate degree: BS in physiology from the University of Wyoming
Leadership: OTD Class of 2020 Student Marshall; Agnes Fielding Prahman 
Scholar; Coalition of Occupational Therapy Advocates for Diversity, 
WashU Student Chapter (WU-COTAD) Co-President (2019-2020)

What are your meaningful occupations?
My meaningful occupations include listening to music, singing, 
exercising, learning through reading and social interactions, and 
spending time with loved ones. These occupations allow me to 
feel joy, heal and provide a sense of connection and belonging to 
something greater than myself.

What is your definition of OT?
OT is a profession that has the potential to see individuals, 
populations, communities and beyond with a holistic and 
equitable lens. Occupational therapists have the opportunity to 
assist our clients in identifying and elevating their strengths in 
order to participate more meaningfully within their daily lives. As 
occupational therapists, we must also understand and acknowledge 
the barriers that our clients may face resulting from physical injury, 
disability, mental health challenges, etc. Additionally, it is important 
to be mindful of the experiences of many individuals as a direct 
result of limitations placed by social stratification and systemic 
issues that are deeply rooted within the history of America and act as 
barriers to performance of and participation in occupations. 

Why did you choose the OTD degree?
I chose the OTD degree because it allowed me additional 
opportunities for growth, mentorship and education in preparation 
for my future career goals within academia, scholarly work and 
community-based practice. While pursuing the OTD degree, I 
have gained skills in research, program development and teaching. 
Lastly, through intra- and inter-professional collaboration, I have 
developed relationships with individuals whom I hope to continue 
to work with well into my future career. 

What are your career goals?
My career goals are to establish a community-based organization 
serving youth with behavioral health challenges and their families. 
Ultimately, I hope to pair this work with community-based research 
through efforts at the university level. I anticipate that this work will 
inform not only my practice, but also public health initiatives and 
policy for underserved populations. As a person who is extremely 
passionate about social justice, I will continue to be a part of 
conversations and action surrounding diversity, equity and inclusion 
as they relate to our profession and the individuals we aim to serve. 

What WashU experience so far stands out to you? 
My experience in Dr. Lauren Milton’s laboratory has been 
instrumental in the development of my scholarly interests and the 
establishment of relationships with various community partners. 
In addition, working with Dr. Steve Taff on the development of our 
practice model related to diversity, equity and inclusion in higher 
education has been a powerful and motivating learning experience. 
Finally, I have had the opportunity to work and collaborate with the 
Race and Opportunity Lab at WashU’s Brown School of social work 
on initiatives relating to health, development and opportunity for 
Black boys and young men in the St. Louis City and County area. 

PHOTO COURTESY OF M. CLIFTON
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Congratulations, Class of 2020!

Vera  
Allman

Noa 
Baumgarten

Catherine 
Bertone

Leah  
Botkin

Meredith 
Brown

Elizabeth 
Burns

Stephanie 
Canfield

Samantha 
Carlson

Vivian 
Chen

 
Nicole 

Cibuzar
Marissa 
Corder

Molly  
Cutler

Kara 
Erickson

Allison  
Frank

Emily  
Gough

Rachel 
Hanson

 
 Esther 
Jeon

Abby  
Lam

Deanna  
Lee

Judy  
Lee

Heather 
Lim

Caroline 
Makepeace

Madison 
Mandell

Jessica  
Marcus

Bethany 
Mathison

Roger  
McDonald-Reyes

Sierra 
McNeel-Moore

Mario 
Millsap

Sofia  
Monarrez

Emily 
Moss

Jacob  
Nestor

Luna  
Oliveira

Samantha 
Paton

Anna 
Patten

Yves Carlo 
Pinpin

Leora  
Radman

Elan  
Reisner

Julia 
 Reser

 
Luciana 
Rinaldi

Rebecca 
Robinett

Nina  
Sasser

Hannah 
Schmid

Rachel 
Stromsland

Kendra  
Suba

Caitlyn 
Terhune

Emma  
Veitch

Debra  
Wang

Katherine 
Watson

Elizabeth 
Whitaker

Annie 
Wright

Esther E-cis 
Wu

Margaret  
Armstrong

Elena 
Bishop

Matthew 
Brandenburg

Hannah 
Brooks

Jessica 
Burg

Maribeth 
Clifton

Margaux 
Collins

Allison  
Doerpinghaus

Ronald  
Drummond

Lea 
Fang

Margaret  
Fleita

 
Ariana  

Gonzalez
Christopher 

Gonzalez
Taylor  

Grootwassink

 
Stephanie 

Hadley
Juli 

Harrison
Abigail 

Hellmann
Melanie 

Hubbuck
Sarah 

Kalishman

 
Micki 

Kleven
Cassidy 
Koziol

Jenny  
Kwon

Leanna 
Namovic

Riya  
Patel

Sarah  
Pease

Rachel 
Philipp

Carly 
Rusek

Mali 
Sati

Jacqueline 
Schechter

Karen 
Schnedl

Anastasia 
Ventrano

Courtney 
Weber

Rachel 
Wurtzel

Eric 
Yamakado

Hunter  
Yeats

Master of Science in Occupational Therapy

Clinical Doctorate of Occupational Therapy

LJ
  P

HO
TO

GR
AP

HY
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Washington University School of Medicine
Program in Occupational Therapy 
MSC 8505-66-1 
4444 Forest Park Ave. 
St. Louis, MO 63108-2212

2020 MOTA Hill Day

On March 4, faculty and students traveled to Jefferson City, Mo., for the Missouri Occupational Therapy Association's annual OT Hill Day to  
increase awareness of the profession and programs in the state of Missouri and the distinct value our schools and practitioners provide in our  

communities to policymakers.


